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Chairperson Ann Duncan convened the Board of Governors Student Affairs and Campus Life Committee meeting at 8:30 a.m., September 24, 2009, in the Traditions Hall, Gibbons Alumni Center at the University of South Florida.  The following members were present: John Barnes, Stan Marshall, Frank Martin, Judy Solano, Gus Stavros, and Zack Zachariah.

1. Board of Governors Regulation for Public Notice
Chair Duncan announced that two BOG regulations would be reviewed and noticed at this meeting and explained that, after the regulation was reviewed and input was received from the universities, these regulations would be acted upon by the Board at its December meeting.  Mrs. Duncan summarized BOG Regulation 6.011 – Student Ombudsman, which calls on each university to establish and maintain a student ombudsman function to provide assistance to students in problem-solving or conflict resolution.  Mrs. Duncan called on BOG General Counsel Vikki Shirley to review Regulation 6.014 – Student Governments.   Mrs. Shirley stated that this regulation provides a regulatory framework for university boards of trustees (UBOT) to establish a regulation for the structure, operation, and internal procedures of student governments.  She explained that this regulation had been originally noticed in June, but was delayed in order to allow input from the newly elected university student government leadership.  An August conference call with all SUS SGA presidents and vice presidents for student affairs was held to review the draft regulation and gather feedback.  Mrs. Shirley identified one section of the regulation that has been revised in order to ensure that UBOTS have flexibility to approve and carry out their internal procedures.
Mrs. Duncan said that the draft regulations have been extensively reviewed and the proposed revisions resulted from feedback from the Council for Student Affairs, the Council of Academic Vice Presidents, the university general counsels, and the Florida Student Association.  Without objection, the Committee recommended that the draft regulations be forwarded to the full Board for noticing.

2. Excessive Alcohol Use
Chair Duncan introduced Ms. Ellen Snelling, Co-chair of the Tampa Alcohol Coalition, to review the work of the community coalition.  Ms. Snelling described the coalition membership and organization and focused on the involvement of faculty and administrators from the University of South Florida.  Coalition partners also include the city council, law enforcement entities, vendors, parents, and students.   Ms. Snelling said that the key factor in the success of the Tampa Coalition is the presence of its community partners.  She told the Committee that a university alcohol coalition needs to involve its external partners to make a meaningful impact in the community.

Chair Duncan introduced Dr. Maribeth Ehasz, UCF Vice President for Student Development and Enrollment Services, to present a work plan on behalf of the SUS Council for Student Affairs that addresses excessive drinking behaviors on university campuses.  The work plan has five components: (1) to raise awareness of alcohol abuse issues, (2) to update current statistics and research, (3) to identify current SUS programs and services, (4) to address Florida law and local ordinances, and (5) to promote SUS campus-community coalitions.  Dr. Ehasz said that this activity and research has verified that the state universities have in place comprehensive programs and services that address excessive drinking and are carrying out the recommended best practices.  She said that additional support for these efforts is needed at the state level.

The focus of the Council for Student Affairs is on drink specials, as research has shown that drink specials exacerbate negative student behaviors by promoting excessive drinking via low cost, high volume drinking.  Dr. Ehasz concluded her presentation by recommending that the Board of Governors endorse in its 2010-11 legislative agenda the enactment of a state law that prohibits unlimited or all-you-can-drink specials.


Chair Duncan directed Dr. Ehasz to develop specific legislative language for review by the Committee at its next meeting.  Mrs. Duncan recognized the impact of the alcohol vendor lobbyists and asked about the need for a state law versus enabling municipalities to enact local prohibitions.  UCF President Hitt, who co-chaired a community task force on alcohol use, reported on successes of the Orange County Coalition.  Mrs. Duncan suggested that support for this issue should be sought from the Florida League of Cities and the Florida Association of Counties in order to gain broader support for this issue.  She emphasized the role of the BOG in taking responsible action and providing a statewide position on important issues.  Dr. Ehasz said that the Council will draft legislative language for consideration by the Committee at its next meeting.
3. Emergency Management and Planning for H1N1 Flu

Chair Duncan introduced a panel of SUS authorities with distinctive campus roles to review university planning to respond to the anticipated H1N1 Flu pandemic.
· Dr. Phil Barkley, Director, Student Health Center, UF

· Mr. David Bujack, Emergency Management Coordinator, FSU

· Dr. Joe Glover, Provost, UF

· Dr. Chula King, Provost, UWF

Mrs. Duncan stated that there are distinctive levels of concern regarding this issue: the treatment of students, academic policy issues, and a business continuity issue for the universities.  Dr. Barkley provided a brief update on the status of the H1N1 Flu in Florida, the region, and the U.S.  He said that 78 deaths have been reported in Florida and that all universities are reported cases, with predictions that 25-40 percent of students may get this flu.  The SUS health center directors are meeting regularly to gather updates and share planning and preparation strategies.  They also maintain contact with the national Center for Disease Control to receive the latest information.

Dr. King discussed methods that are being employed by faculty in teaching their classes and interacting with students.  Planning is being emphasized and flexibility is being added to many academic policies.  Dr. Glover discussed issues of campus logistics, particularly in dealing with large classes.  He said that UF has installed electronic media in 10 large lecture halls and will record all lectures for posting on a website.  Governor Solano expressed concern that faculty are not in the priority group for vaccines, but will be asked to persevere while sick in order to deliver lectures.  Dr. Glover responded that many academic departments at UF have developed a three-deep faculty plan to cover the delivery of classes.  Dr. Barkley admitted that most health centers will be unable to treat all students if the pandemic materializes.  He explained, however, that for most healthy adults the flu will be treatable at home without seeing a physician.   
Responding to a question by Chair Duncan, Chancellor Brogan described the state system policy setting responsibility of the Board.  The universities will be able to certify forward that policies are in place to deal with health, safety, and emergency issues and the Board will be able to gain satisfaction that the policies are in place.  Governor Roberts emphasized that Florida continues to be a strong and healthy state and stressed that the state will be able to respond to this emergency and others that develop.  Chair Duncan closed the session by reassuring the Committee that regular updates will be received on the status of the pandemic.
4. SUS Student Health Insurance Task Force: Update
Chair Duncan called on Dr. Jon Rogers to provide a brief update on the work of the SUS Task Force on Student Health Insurance.  Dr. Rogers reported that the task force is gathering research and data and is obtaining information from other state systems and institutions on the delivery of student health insurance.  Staff is collecting information on state and institution consortia that are able to provide different insurance plans with both mandatory and voluntary policies.  A draft report will be reviewed by the task force in November and will be presented to the Committee at its December meeting.
5. Veterans Student Support Services: Conference

USF President Genshaft announced that a one-day, drive-in conference is being hosted by USF on November 6.  It is being designed for all Florida institutions to participate, including students and administrators, and national speakers are being scheduled to provide the latest information on the GI Bill and on veteran student services.  President Genshaft invited all Board members to attend and urged the universities to send representatives.

6. Florida Student Association: Update

FSA President John Barnes, student BOG member, presented a plan of action for the Florida Student Association for the 2009-10 year.  The goal of the plan is to reform and reorganize the association and put in place a new organizational structure and system of management.
7. Adjournment
 
Chair Duncan adjourned the Committee meeting at 10:00 a.m. on September 24, 2009. 
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